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Minutes of Board of Directors Meeting

Monday, April 27, 2015
Denver Botanic Gardens
Present:
Gene Pielin, Jim Klett, Sarada Krishnan, Brian Vogt, Matt Edmundson, Gary Epstein and Pat Hayward
Absent:
Jeff Steiner

Annual meeting of Plant Select®1`
The board of Plant Select® thanked Gary Epstein who is leaving the board after this meeting. They thanked him for his contribution to Plant Select® over the years especially in the woody plant area. The board presented him with a certificate and gift certificate for his many years of service. 

Pat Hayward next reported on the election results to fill the new Green Industry member to the board. Matt Edmondson from Arbor Valley Nursery was elected by the membership as the new member of the board. Matt then gave a brief summary of his background; his strength is particularly in the woody plant part of the Green Industry.

The board then held election of officers for the 2015-16 year. Sarada moved and Matt seconded approval of the slate of officers for 2015-16. Officers nominated included: President – Gene Pielin; Secretary – Jim Klett and Treasurer – Brian Vogt. Motion passed.

New board then convened a regular board meeting. 

Brian moved and Sarada seconded approval of the Minutes of the February 9, 2015 meeting. Motion passed. 

Gene Pielin and Pat Hayward then discussed the financials including the projected cash flow/budget and profit/loss budget performance to date for Plant Select®. Gene explained the cash flow challenge due to a later date for collection of royalties due to Ball Horticultural taking over Greenleaf for the sale of unrooted cuttings. It was stated a significant payment will probably not come till the end of June. There are certain expenditures noted for June that would be hard to do without going into reserve due to this new payment schedule. Denver Botanic Gardens stated that Plant Select® could wait to July 2015 to make payment of $17,000 to them versus June 2015. With that agreement Plant Select® should be able to make all of its commitments for June 2015.

Pat Hayward reported that Edward Jones had sent to her portfolio information about more moderate allocation funds versus the more conservative funds that we currently hold. It was suggested the Plant Select® may want to move some of our assets to a managed fund by Edward Jones.

The board requested that our consultant from Edward Jones come to our next board meeting on June 8, 2015 at CSU in Fort Collins and explain in fairly simple terms various options that Plant Select® may want to pursue. It was also suggested that Denver Botanic Gardens funding request in one proposal versus the current method in 2016.

Sarada then gave an update that Denver Botanic Gardens has hired Lydia Abernethy to help with Plant Select® items at Chatfield with Mike Bone and with tissue culture research and production at the York Street site. Discussion followed about the tissue culture protocols being researched at DBG and how they are producing tissue culture protocols for some of more difficult to propagate Plant Select® plants and then they will eventually have new stock plants for our growers for these. After these protocols are developed we may take them to commercial TC labs- this could eventually be another revenue source for Plant Select®.  

Sarada then gave a report on a trip to Argentina that she and Mike Kintgen took from April 5 to 15, 2015. She presented a detailed day by day account of their travels. The Institute of Floriculture now appears more willing to let seeds of certain plants be sent to United States and to Plant Select® for trialing. They met with INTA Bariloche and she stated that INTA would work with National Parks to collect seeds. She presented a draft budget for collection trips and for a 2 day trip - $1,000.00, 3 day trip - $1,500.00 and 4 day trip for $2,000.00. They also asked for funding a technician at $12,000 per year. Equipment and supplies at $7,500 to be extended over 5 year period and mailing seeds would be $100.00 per envelope. Total would be about $20,000. DBG stated they would pay 50% or $10,000 and asked about Plant Select® paying the other $10,000. Discussion followed about this proposal and board wanted to study in more detail with greater discussion later. Sarada agreed to send to board a list of potential plants and their merits along with photos of them. Questions were asked how does Plant Select® fit into this and is this part of our mission or is it more of Denver Botanic Gardens mission. Hopefully we could get the permits to collect for various genera versus specific species within these genera. Possibly we could get an exclusive agreement for some of these plants. This agreement would most likely initiate between DBG with INTA and then Plant Select® would need to develop on Memorandum of Understanding with DBG about this. No formal action was taken and no vote on funding was taken until board can further examine proposal and review list of potential plants. 

Pat Hayward explained Plant Select® will need to fund a new storage space for brochures, marketing material, etc. due to loss of office and storage space at Plant Environmental Research Center. Brian moved, Matt seconded to allow up to $1,000.00 for the 12 months for storage of these materials. Motion passed. 

Jim Klett also gave an update on new greenhouse construction which is scheduled to be completed by July 1, 2015. Currently construction on that facility is somewhat on schedule. However, construction of new storage facility in Arboretum has not yet started. The old garage has been demolished. Currently Plant Select® will have two work stations in the new greenhouse facility in a communal type of office room.

Jim Klett also explained the plan for remaining area of the Plant Environmental Research Center once the stadium is built. It will include several theme gardens and a grass area for events directly west of the new stadium.

With no further business meeting concluded at 3:40 p.m. 

Next Board meeting will be June 8, 2015 at Colorado State University, 3:00 pm. 
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